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ADVISORY AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

MEETING MINUTES 

Of

September 10, 2008
A meeting of the Advisory & Finance Committee was held on Wednesday, September 10, 2008.  The meeting was called to order by the Chairman, William Driscoll at 7:30 p.m. and was conducted Mayflower II meeting room at Plymouth Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street, Plymouth, Massachusetts.

PRESENT
Fifteen members of the Committee were present: 

William Driscoll, Linda Benezra, Mathew Muratore, Christopher Merrill, Richard Knox, Larry Rubin, Dottie Gay, Cornelius Bakker, Peter McMahon, Robert Nassau, Patricia Whalen, John Moody, Christopher Morse, James Sweeney, and Michael Vernazzaro.
AGENDA ITEMS 
Fall Annual Town Meeting Warrant Articles Hearings:

Article 22 -Petitioned – Exchange of Land on Long Beach 

Attorney Joseph Gallitano presented information on petitioned article 22 regarding the exchange of land along Plymouth Long Beach.  Attorney Gallitano indicated that a town of Plymouth survey done in the 1920’s was done incorrectly.  He added, “The Board of Selectmen recommended the land swap with all of the conditions as stated by staff, with the exception of paying the $21,000 assessed value of the land.”    
Conservation Planner, Liz Sullivan  forwarded information regarding the request which indicated the property in question located off of Ryder Way on Plymouth Long Beach contains a single-family colonial style dwelling constructed in 1953 and sits on approximately 0.26-acres of land.  The dwelling and accessory structures including a septic system are all entirely located on Map 37A Lot O, which is town owned property, and the subject of this petitioned article.  

Relocating the dwelling onto the petitioner’s existing property (Lots 158B, and 159) would potentially result in damage to this sensitive area.  For these reasons, from a Conservation perspective, the better alternative is to conduct the land exchange as proposed by the petitioner.  Conservation staff recommends the Board of Selectmen and Finance Committee vote to support Article 22 as proposed with the following conditions:

1. As depicted on the plan prepared by Flaherty and Stefani dated July 11, 2008, a portion of the existing driveway and the existing boat ramp area are to be abandoned by the petitioner as they will be located on Town property.

2. The area of the property where the portion of the existing driveway and boat launching area will be abandoned shall be re-planted with native vegetation including but not limited, to Rosa Rugosa and American Beach Grass.  This planting plan as well as any other additional work in a resource area requires a filing with the Conservation Commission.

3. If at anytime the existing septic system is to be upgraded the option of relocating the system on the dwelling side of Ryder Way shall be explored.
Peter McMahon inquired about the town having some responsibility since the survey was done incorrectly.  Mr. Gallitano indicated, unfortunately, the property owners are at a disadvantage.  
Mike Vernazzaro inquired about the number of additional homes having the same problems.  Mr. Gallitano said he would guess approximately 3 to 5 homes. 

Ms. Benezra asked the Environmental Manager, David Gould to speak regarding the staff recommendation.  Mr. Gould said the homeowners would gain an additional amount of land and the recommendation was to obtain the assessed value of that additional land which would be approximately $21,000.
Michael Vernazzaro moved to approve as recommended with the exception of paying the $21,000 assessed value of the land. 

John Moody, second.  The motion carries unanimously.  
Article 23 -Petitioned – Banning Plastic Bags

Karen Jean presented information for James Sweeney the petitioner of Article 23.  Ms. Jean went over the information that was provided in the printed materials and spoke about the creation of a by-law to ban the use of plastic bags.  Below is a draft of the proposed by-law.

Chapter __

RETAIL ESTABLISHMENT BAGS  

§ __-1 Definitions

A. Bag: A sack or pouch for carrying purchased goods.

B. Reusable Bag:  A bag made of cloth, machine washable fabric, and/or plastic that is at least 2.25millimeters thick, specifically designed and manufactured for repeat use.

C. Biodegradable Bag: A bag made of material capable of being broken down, as   a compound, by bacterial action.

D. Compostable Bag: A bag made of decomposable vegetable matter 

E. Retail Establishment: A place of business selling goods or food to the ultimate consumer.

§ __-2 Bags Furnished at   Retail Establishments

Any bag furnished (a) at the check-out counter of a retail establishment selling goods, or (b) by the wait staff of a retail establishment selling food, must be, and must state that it is, either a reusable bag,   a biodegradable bag, or a compostable bag.  

§ __-3 Enforcement

The Board of Health and the Health Director is authorized to enforce this bylaw. To that end, the Board of Health is authorized, following a duly noticed public hearing, to promulgate regulations hereunder and to enter the premises of retail establishments to verify compliance therewith.

 § __-4 Violations

A. If the Health Director determines that a violation of this bylaw or any regulation has occurred, (s)he shall send by   mail a warning notice to the retail establishment owner, enclosing copies of this bylaw and the regulations. 

B. If the Health Director determines that a second or third violation has been committed by the retail establishment owner, (s)he shall send by   mail the foregoing warning notice, marked “second violation” or “third violation”, as the case may be.  

C. If the Health Director determines that a subsequent violation has been committed by the retail establishment owner, (s)he shall send by  mail a fine assessment notice in the following amount:

a. For the fourth violation, a fine not exceeding $100.

b. For the fifth violation, a fine not exceeding $200.

c. For the sixth and any subsequent violations, a fine not exceeding $500.

D. A retail establishment owner may, upon receipt of a warning notice or a fine assessment notice, request an administrative hearing by the Board of Health by filing a written request within 10 days of the date of receipt of the notice.  The Board of Health shall conduct a public hearing within 30 days after receipt of a request for hearing. Within 10 days after the close of the public hearing, the Board of Health shall send its decision by   mail to the retail establishment owner.

E. The Board of Health is authorized to seek legal and equitable relief in order to enforce the foregoing. 

§ __-4 Effective Date

This Bylaw shall   become effective as of July 1, 2009. Notwithstanding the foregoing, however, it shall be a defense to any claim of violation of this bylaw if the retail establishment owner can prove that the noncomplying bag was purchased prior to the date of approval of this bylaw by Town Meeting.

§ __-5 Conflict Clause

Nothing in this bylaw shall be interpreted or applied so as to create any requirement, power or duty in direct conflict with any applicable federal or state law.

Mr. Muratore inquired about “larger companies being opposed to the ban” as well as enforcement of such a ban.  Ms. Jean said she assumed larger companies are opposed due to additional costs and she indicated the Board of Health would be holding a public meeting on October 8, 2008 to determine enforcement.  She added the Board of Selectmen have tabled action until after that public hearing. 

John Moody said, “Stores are promoting reusable bags, I am not sure why a by-law is necessary.”  Ms. Jean indicated it is a double-sided issue and helps residents and merchants to understand why it is important to the community.
Patricia Whalen inquired about the by-law being mandatory and is concerned about the administrative costs and time constraints on the Board of Health.  Ms. Jean said Melissa was looking into additional costs.  


Ms. Benezra asked about other communities having such a ban.  Ms. Jean said they have tried but have been opposed by lobbyist. 

Michael Vernazzaro moved to postpone until the merchants have an opportunity to voice their opinions and concerns.
Peter McMahon, second. 



Discussion on the motion:

Richard Knox asked not to table and vote down the by-law.  Christopher Morse said he was concerned about the costs to residents.  Mathew Muratore felt it was too premature and suggested this would be better dealt with at another town meeting. 

The motion to postpone does not carry (9-4-0).  Linda Benezra, Mathew Muratore, Christopher Merrill, Richard Knox, Peter McMahon, Robert Nassau, Patricia Whalen, John Moody, Christopher Morse voting in opposition. 
Mathew Muratore moved to take no action on Article 23. 

Christopher Merrill, second. 

Discussion on the motion:
Christopher Merrill said they need more time and should allow the Board of Health to do their work. He suggested this matter come before the Spring Town meeting.  Mathew Muratore was in agreement with Mr. Merrill. 
John Moody suggested voting it down and provide a rationale reason, which would be to allow time for proper preparation.  There was concern that PAYT would greatly affect the implementation of the program.  Linda Benezra suggested having the discussion, and indicated west coast communities have been sued over implementing such bans.  She added, “I would not want Plymouth “America’s home town” to be the first case on the east coast.” 

The motion to take no action does not carry (10-3-0).  Linda Benezra, Mathew Muratore, Christopher Merrill, Richard Knox, Larry Rubin, Dottie Gay, Cornelius Bakker, Peter McMahon, John Moody, and Michael Vernazzaro voting in opposition. 
Mathew Muratore moved to approve. 

Peter McMahon, second.  

John Moody stated he is opposed to the town mandating in general and he is responsible and uses reusable bags.  Mr. Knox was in agreement with John Moody and said he hoped people would voluntarily participate.  Mr. Bakker said we are pushing costs out to our grandchildren and it is just a question of who is going to pay.  Mr. McMahon said he did not think it was decisive enough to force businesses out or stop them from coming in.  Mr.  Muratore spoke again about the timing of the program and asked that they allow for October 8 public meeting to take place.   
Linda Benezra moved to amend that implementation not take place until January 2010.

Peter McMahon, second.  The motion carries (9-4-0).  Richard Knox, Robert Nassau, Larry Rubin, John Moody. 

The main motion does not carry (3-10-0).  Linda Benezra, Mathew Muratore, Christopher Merrill, Richard Knox, Larry Rubin, Robert Nassau, Patricia Whalen, John Moody, Christopher Morse, and Michael Vernazzaro.

James Sweeney arrived at 8:30 p.m.

The Committee Recessed at 8:38 p.m. 
The Committee Reconvened at 8:45 p.m. 
Article 24 -Petitioned - Exchange land for Affordable Housing – South Pond Street
Article 25 –Petitioned - Exchange land for Affordable Housing- Wood & South Street
Carole King petitioner and Attorney Danielle Justo presented information to the Committee regarding the exchange of land for affordable housing.

Robert Nassau asked about the affordability home being sold by the family to another needy family.  Ms. Justo said there is a complex formula that is in the DHCD regulations which allows for the home to be sold to another family.
Patricia Whalen inquired about the percentage of affordable housing stock.  Ms. King said she believes the percentage in Plymouth is less than 4%. 

Richard Knox inquired about criteria of where the families are from.  Carol King said under DHCD, in order for the home to count towards the affordable housing quota you cannot restrict where the families are from.  

Linda Benezra inquired about the assessors’ card indicating, “parks department” Ms. Justo said they would conduct a full title exam of the property.
William Driscoll inquired about being able to build on the lot only being the size of .16.  Danielle Justo said they would be required to obtain variances.  William Driscoll said he would like to see coordination between Community Preservation Committee in an effort to build affordable housing in clusters. 

Michael Vernazzaro added he would like to see more affordable housing and asked could be done on a greater scale.  Ms. King said they have been waiting for 2 ½ years to find out about tax title land to build cluster housing.

Mathew Muratore to clarify presently not receiving taxes, once built on the town would receive taxes.  Ms. Justo agreed. 

John Moody moved to approve Article 24 as presented. 

Christopher Merrill, second.  The motion carries unanimously. 

John Moody moved to approve Article 25 as presented. 

Mathew Muratore, second.  The motion carries unanimously. 

Article 11 -Buy land with Challenge Grant Funds - Town Brook 

Environmental Manager, David Gould presented information regarding Article 11 which is to purchase land using Challenge Grant Funds. 

Mr. Gould stated, the DPW Environmental Management Division requests the appropriation of $25,000, in Challenge Grant funds for the acquisition of a 0.10 acre

parcel and its associated Right-of-Way (ROW) for purposes of open space located off Billington Street in Plymouth, Massachusetts and shown as Assessors Map 27, Lot 129. 
The acquisition and subsequent elimination of the ROW crossing would be conducted as part of the Town Brook Restoration Project.  Only one property owner (Tong) has a legal right-of-way over this crossing in order to access a garage, which is also accessible via Off Billington Street. 

The elimination of the crossing would save approximately $350,000 in design, engineering, permitting, and construction.  The other two existing crossings at Off Billington Street and at the Plymco dam would remain in place as access for residents to their respective properties. All of the legal deed research done to date and the anticipated legal costs associated with closing on this property have and will be covered by a grant from the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) and the Conservation Law Foundation (CLF). 

Linda Benezra inquired about the P&S.  Mr. Gould said they are working with town counsel and will finalize a P&S once town meeting has authorized the appropriation and he noted the Challenge grant has been received by the town. 

Mathew Muratore moved to approve as presented. 

Christopher Merrill, second.  The motion carries unanimously.  
Article 12 -Buy land with Challenge Grant Funds – Billington Street
Environmental Manager, David Gould presented information regarding Article 12 which is to purchase land using Challenge Grant Funds. 

Mr. Gould stated a grant application was prepared in cooperation by the Environmental Management, Conservation, and Planning Departments for the acquisition of a 69.29-acre parcel located off Billington Street.  Acquiring this property would enable the Town of Plymouth to protect two important wetland resources, which would allow for enhanced protection of our aquifer.  This parcel is particularly valuable due to its proximity to the town-owned Morton Park as well as other open space in the immediate vicinity.

The Conservation Commission is in full support of Article 12, which requests the Town to use existing Challenge Grant monies, if necessary, to help fund the acquisition of the parcel in question.  
Patricia Whalen inquired award dates of grants and asked about the article being contingent with the receipt of the two grants.  Mr. Gould agreed and added they could not move forward with the grant funding.
Ms. Benezra inquired about a P&S.  Mr. Gould said they would not enter into a P&S without funding and confirmation on grants as well as town meeting approval. 

Robert Nassau inquired about the $1.4 million investment and what protection would the town receive.  David Gould said the protection of the public water supply in invaluable.
John Moody moved to approve.
James Sweeney, second.  The motion carries unanimously.  
Old/New Business  
William Driscoll spoke of unpaid invoices to be approved at town meeting and read to the Committee information provided by the assistant town manager.  Richard Knox said, “The burden should be placed on the division/department heads to stop spending and stay within the approved budgets.” 
ADJOURNMENT
Linda Benezra moved for adjournment.

John Moody, second.  The motion for adjournment carries unanimously.
The meeting adjourned at 9:40 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Pamela L. Borgatti
3

